Zoning Case #3541
Summary of Testimony

A public hearing was conducted by the Lake County Zoning Board of Appeals on August 26, 2010, on the application of Harry and Deborah Stackhouse, record owners, which requests rezoning from the Estate zone to the Residential-1 zone.  The subject parcel is located at 20550 Grass Lake Road, Lake Villa, Illinois, and contains 3.8 acres.

The following is a summary of the testimony presented:

Mr. Harry Stackhouse stated the desire to rezone the property from the Estate zone to the Residential-1 zone to place an additional single-family home on the subject property.  Mr. Stackhouse stated the application corrects an error/inconsistency or meets the challenge of some changing condition in the area in that the subject property is not adjacent to any properties within the Estate zoning district or similar Estate zoned densities (0.45 units per acre).  Additionally, the proposed amendment will not result in significant adverse impacts on other property in the vicinity of the subject tract or on the environment, including air, water, noise, stormwater management, wildlife and natural resources.

Zoning Case #3541
Summary of Department Recommendation
Department of Planning, Building and Development
This Department recommends approval of the rezoning because the request complies with the required standards.
Specifically, the County’s future land use classification of the parcel is Residential Single-Family (0.25 to 1 acre lot density).  Similarly, the County’s future land use map for the adjoining parcels to the southeast, north, and west is Residential Single-Family. Although the future land use in the Village of Lindenhurst comprehensive plan for the subject property is Estate, based on the future land uses in the Lake County Framework Plan, the request is consistent with the purpose and intent of the Ordinance. With the exception of the property to the east (water treatment plant) the surrounding properties are single-family residential. The single-family dwellings to the north and west are located within a Planned Unit Development subdivision (approximately 2 - 3 units per acre).  The zoning to the southeast is R-1 and is improved with a single-family dwelling.   Compliance with all requirements of the UDO and all applicable permitting agencies will ensure that no significant adverse impacts to other property or the environment will occur.  

Health Department
Lot 1 – A septic system and water well were constructed in the spring of 2004 to serve a new house.  The proposed lot lines between lots 1 and 2 is acceptable in relation to the septic system and well.

Lot 2- Soil testing for septic system suitability must be conducted on lot 2. The test must be conducted by a Lake County licensed Soil Classifier or Health Department Soil Scientist.  An area for suitable soil large enough for a primary and expansion septic field satisfying all applicable setback distances must be located.  
Lake County Division of Transportation

A Minor Access Permit is required from LCDOT prior to the construction of the home on the newly created lot 2.  This access will be a shared access with lot 1 under Section 10.8 of the Highway Access Regulation Ordinance.  An ingress/egress easement is required to facilitate access to lot 2.  Right-of-way (ROW) dedication along Grass Lake Road is required as part of the Plat of Subdivision.  A 60-foot half-width ROW is required to be dedicated for “public roadway purposes”.  
